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TOWN OF LEVERETT  http://townhall.leverett.ma.us  FEBRUARY 2020
Annual Town Meeting, Saturday, 2 May 2020, Leverett School, 9:00 a.m.

It takes a village to run a Town. If you have not run for office before, if you are new to town, if you’d like to meet people in town, if you’re newly retired and looking for a project, if you are a hermit, if you’re an expert—please, consider running for office. In addition to the list below there are appointed committees that also could use help. Call Lisa at 548-9150 for information about being an elected or appointed official. Thank you. Really. 
Elected officials with expiring terms who are running again as well as new candidates for office are asked to submit substantive statements to the Newsletter editor at townclerk@leverett.ma.us or leave in Town Clerk box at Town Hall, by 1 March 2020.  Offices up for election are:

Assessors: One three-year term, one one-year term;
Board of Health: Two three-year terms;
Library Trustees: Two three-year terms;
Constable: One three-year term;
Finance Committee: Two three-year terms; 
Planning Board: One five-year, one four-year;

School Committee: Two three-year terms;

Select Board: One three-year term.
Assessors: Includes three elected Assessors. The primary responsibility is to assure that property assessments are established and maintained in a fair and equitable manner in accordance with state mandates, and to process warrants for real estate, personal property, forestry, and vehicle excise taxes. The office of the Assessors is the only elected position in town that has state-mandated qualifications that must be achieved within the first term of office. 
Board of Health: Primary duties relate to the protection of public health, promotion of sanitary living conditions, control of disease, and protection of the environment. The Board of Health oversees soil evaluation and perc tests and approves disposal systems (for new construction, additions, and repairs or replacements of existing systems), and applies well regulations. Meetings: two or more times per month.
Constable: Responsible for posting warrants for town meetings and elections. Constable is present during elections to ensure safety of polling place, buy the donuts, make the coffee, and entertain the voters and election workers.
Finance Committee: Oversees town spending. Works with Select Board prior to town meeting on budget issues; runs the annual budget hearing; approves (or not) expenditures from the Reserve Account. Meetings: several per year, more during the months of January-March when the next fiscal year budget is being drafted.

Library Trustees: Responsible for overseeing the library and establishing policies and plans to provide services to the community, and for determining final budgeting, and conducting public relations. The trustees value individuals who are team players, have a sense of humor, and are avid readers. Meetings: once per month (except in July and August). 

Planning Board: Writes zoning and subdivision bylaws. Members meet with individuals seeking to build or modify homes or divide land, and help decipher bylaws for the confused. Meetings: once a month (except in summer).

Select Board: Official governing body of the town, charged with setting policies and regulations which are not within the realm of Town Meeting. Members make appointments to ad hoc boards, committees, and commissions; work directly with police, fire, and highway departments; authorize town spending; call town meetings; set the warrant for Annual Town Meeting; develop town budget in cooperation with Finance Committee. ETC, ETC, ETC. Meetings: every other Tuesday.
School Committee: The School Committee meets once a month during the school year as a full group and each member may attend 1-2 more meetings a month depending on which sub-committee/roles they take on.  Our main role includes creating/managing the School Budget, participating in the Superintendent evaluation, and creating/reviewing school policies. 

leverett.ma.us

Please remember to check the town website for answers to questions and general, useful information. 
· (As needed to notify you in a timely manner) a banner scrolling across the front page with pertinent information;

· Town Calendar;
· Board Meeting agendas and minutes (for which you can “subscribe” to receive as an email);
· News pertaining to Leverett.

NOTES FROM AROUND TOWN

• Dogs: 2020 dog licenses are in; form for license in this Newsletter. Dogs will be required to present a birth certificate and 3 forms of ID to get a “Real Dog ID.”
• Candidates’ statements: Candidates for elected office must submit a statement of intent to the Newsletter by 1 March 2020. 
• If you have not returned your TOWN census form, please do. Collection sites are at the school, library and town hall. Thank you. Federal “2020” census information also in this Newsletter.
• Please send your Valentine cards through the Leverett Post Office. Mail traffic will help keep it open.
• BUDGET HEARING—17 MARCH 2020, 7:00 pm, Town Hall. 
• Applications for tax relief assistance (toward next property tax payment) can be obtained from and submitted to the Assessor’s Office. Deadline for submission is March 1.

• It's not too late to make a donation to Tax Relief fund prior to spring tax bills being sent out. All contributions much appreciated.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES:

1 March (candidate statements only), 15 April, 

1 June 2020
Send news items, candidates’ statements, and a bouquet of freesia to Lisa Stratford, P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054 or e-mail to townclerk@leverett.ma.us Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. 

SELECT BOARD

A quick warning about deceptive letters from electricity suppliers: Many of us get solicitations to switch our electric supply to a "better' or "greener" supplier. Do not be misled. These letters are mailed widely and are not tailored to Leverett residents. They are like the solicitations for "high speed Internet" that are irrelevant to Leverett because of our 1Gigabit LeverettNet fiber optic network. Electricity for Leverett residents, except those who have opted out, comes from the Leverett Community Choice Power Supply Program. This is a 100% "green" electricity aggregation program. The program is managed for the Town by Colonial Power Group, an independent energy consulting company based in Marlborough, MA. For details, go to: https://colonialpowergroup.com/leverett/ 

The Select Board and Finance Committee have begun the annual budget process. On December 7, 2019, we participated in the Amherst Regional School Four Towns Budget Meeting. The Regional School is a major driver of the town budget. Each year we meet with the other towns to review revenue and expense projections and thrash out issues, especially the method of apportioning costs among the towns. Again this year, Shutesbury is demanding a lower allocation of costs than would be made by using a per-pupil assessment. As a result, the apportionment process is being skewed toward the so-called "statutory method," a convoluted Rube Goldberg-like formula devised by the state. It seems likely that Leverett's share of the Regional school budget will increase. Some numbers mentioned in discussion would consume our entire available tax capacity. We made this fact known to the other participants. 

The Highway Department is at full strength. Our new Highway Superintendent Matt Boucher has recruited two employees—Doug Depault and Robert Eagles—to bring the Department to its full staffing of three. Their winter road work is getting high marks from paved and dirt road residents alike. They are also doing repairs and maintenance on vehicles and equipment. 

New personnel in the Fire Department include Lieutenant Tyler Hallock and Firefighters Andrew Coblyn and Jon Miller. Chief John Ingram reported receipt of grant awards for a washer/extractor to clean contaminated clothing and for protective hoods. This will reduce cleaning costs and increase firefighter safety.

Police regionalization is in discussion with Wendell. Chief Scott Minckler is engaged with discussions to oversee a grant-funded consultant gathering demographic and other data to provide a framework for analyzing possible arrangements between Leverett and Wendell. 

The Transfer Station is anticipating increased recycling costs. Coordinator Annette Herda reported current year revenues exceed expenses (as in the past year), but global market and regulatory factors will boost our recycle costs considerably. Jan Ameen, Executive Director of the Franklin County Solid Waste Management District, continues to oversee the major contracts affecting Transfer Station operations and advocates for the best and most equitable arrangements for the Town. Jan reported that Leverett's receipt of $6300 from the Recycle Dividend Program reflects the Town's high rate of recycling. Despite increased costs, it continues to be to our advantage to recycle! 

Town employees will participate in a year-long Cybersecurity Awareness Program. Leverett was selected through a grant from the MA Executive Office of Technology Services and Security to provide the Town with cybersecurity end-user training, evaluation, and threat simulation. In conjunction with our firewall and back-up systems, this will enhance Leverett's ability to protect municipal data against malware and hacking.
The Council on Aging outreach coordinator position may be redesigned. Recommendations from Diana Bella, the outgoing coordinator, will be reviewed by the CoA to assess wider needs of and programs for elder residents.

We continue to gather data for addressing the Teawaddle Hill Road water problem. Studies of four options for addressing well contamination—deep wells; water treatment; connection to Amherst; eminent domain taking—are beginning to clarify the Town's choices. We should have all the data to present to Annual Town Meeting, May 2, 2020.
You can subscribe to the Select Board agenda through the Town website. Open a web browser to https://leverett.ma.us/g/64/Select-Board or scan this QR Code to find the email subscription link:
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For the Select Board, Peter d'Errico
U.S. Census 2020
Starting in mid-March, residents will receive a letter asking them to complete the 2020 Census questionnaire online or by telephone (or later with a paper copy).  It’s very important that everyone is counted. This data determines the distribution of billions of dollar of federal resources and defines our legislative districts for the next ten years. It is estimated that $2,372 per person in annual federal resources will be lost for every person not counted in the Census.  If Leverett is undercounted by just 3% (i.e. just 3 people out of every 100 are not counted), we could lose over $4 million in federal resources over a ten-year period. 

In addition to letting people know about the 2020 Census and its importance, Questionnaire Assistance Centers (QACs) are being designated to help anyone with questions about how to complete the Census and to provide internet access. I don’t know what the location of Leverett’s QAC will be yet, but if you need assistance please let me know.

Lisa Stratford, Town Clerk
From the Conservation Commission--
During a property monitoring excursion, members of the Conservation Commission and Rattlesnake Gutter Trust discovered tire tracks along the trail and across a stream in the Cave Hill Conservation Area. Motorized vehicles are generally not allowed in any of the Town's conservation areas, and can cause significant damage to trails and ecosystems. Furthermore, riding through wetland resources is a violation of the MA Wetlands Protection Act. Please respect property boundaries as well as our woodland neighbors! 

Veteran’s Information

We now have a trained SHINE counselor on staff (Laura Thorne). She will begin meeting with any veteran or dependent of a veteran in our district to review health care programs.  This will begin April 1st.  Call 772-1572 for pre-screening and to make an appointment.
New Federal law allows "Blue Water Navy Veterans" who served within 12 miles of Vietnam to file or re-file for Agent Orange related diseases.  Call our office to review and discuss steps forward.

As always veterans and their dependents are encouraged to call or visit us at one of our outreach locations (see Town website) to review your benefits.

Chris Demars, Deputy Director, Upper Pioneer Valley Veteran’s Services

Phone: 772-1571 Fax: 7721401

____________________________________________
Community Preservation Commission
The Community Preservation Committee has received three proposals for funding this year (for requests totaling $75,820). The proposals are:

1) From the Recreation Working Group of the Amherst Pelham Regional School District, a request for $17,120, to assist in paying for continued design work for a plan to improve the track and fields located at the Regional High School;  

2) From the Leverett Historical Commission, a request for $12,500, to continue support for  its ongoing project “A Sense of Where You Are,” a project intended to  educate town residents about town historic resources;

3) From the Leverett Cemetery Association, a request for $46,200, to continue restoration work at the Chestnut Hill Cemetery.

There will be a public hearing on Wednesday, March 4, 2020 at 7:30 pm at the Town Hall, at which the proponents of the proposals will present their projects and be available to answer questions.  After the public hearing, the Committee will vote on which of the proposals to advance to Town Meeting.  The decision on whether to fund proposals is made by vote at Town Meeting.   At the March 4 meeting, the CPC will also take public comments on the draft CPC Annual Plan.   The proposals and draft Annual Plan are available for review at the Town Hall and on the Town website.  Please come to the public hearing to learn more!

Again this year, Leverett has received a 100% match ($99,444) from the state funds raised through the town’s Community Preservation surcharge!   Leverett is one of only 10 municipalities in the entire state to receive this highest possible match.

The Town has appropriated over $1.6 million for historic preservation, open space preservation and housing projects throughout the Town.  We welcome proposals and inquiries.  For more information or questions, contact CPC Chairperson Danielle Barshak at daniellebarshak@verizon.net.

Leverett Elementary School

As the new principal of Leverett Elementary School (LES), I feel it is truly a privilege to work in a school supported by such a range of organizations and resources. This fall, Rattlesnake Gutter Trust sponsored a fieldtrip (for grades 3 and 6) to Historical Deerfield Museum and shared a Native American artifact collection at the school.  Through the generous support of the Amherst Education Foundation, the elementary science program has been enhanced.  Each grade is teaching a new science unit this year.  Thanks to the efforts of the school librarian, Donna Rivers, and PTO funding, we had the pleasure of having the author and illustrator, Jerry Craft, as a visiting author.  Imagine the students’ surprise when we learned that Mr. Craft was awarded the 2020 Newbury Medal and the Coretta Scott King Book Award for his latest book, New Kid!  
The Leverett Cultural Council, an organization that has longstanding commitment to the school, is sponsoring (in collaboration with Amherst Cinema) the third grade See, Hear, Film program.  This annual program engages students in storytelling and filmmaking and helps students to develop a critical eye when interacting with or consuming digital media.  The Leverett Cultural Council is also providing funding this year for our students in grades 3-6 to attend Cirque Flip Fabrique: Blizzard, a performance at the UMASS Fine Arts Center. 

Thanks to the Massachusetts Cultural Council’s STARS residency grant LES students are participating this winter in an artist-in-residence program with local storyteller/musician, John Porcino.  We will be celebrating the storytelling of LES students at a combined assembly/classroom event culminating John’s work with students.  All are invited to this February 13th event.

I also want to thank the Leverett Fire and Police Departments for their ongoing support and guidance for ensuring the safety of students and staff (e.g., DARE program, crisis management, and staff training).   Most recently, the school and town have been collaborating on a number of projects including increasing cybersecurity, updating the school phone system, and capital planning.  

I feel honored to work alongside such a skilled, knowledgeable, and dedicated team of educators and other professionals who provide Leverett residents with a rich array of services and opportunities offered through the school, the library, town hall, the safety complex, and community-based organizations. 

Rhonda Cohen, Elementary Principal, Leverett Resident

School Committee Update

We are currently working on the school budget for FY 2020-2021.  The School Committee will present our budget to the Select Board and Finance Committee on February 4th.  

As a reminder, all of the School Committee’s information can be found on the school’s website at www.leverettschool.org.  You can find School Committee meeting agendas, meeting minutes, and all our School Policies there under the School Information -School Committee section. We generally meet on the first Monday of the month, during the school year and all are welcome.  Our meeting dates are on the school's website and on the town’s website. 

Submitted by Bethany Seeger, Chair of the Leverett School Committee bseeger@leverettschool.org
Leverett Library
We have a full schedule of programming at the library, February through the spring. Make sure to regularly check our calendar, available at leverettlibrary.org. We also post updates and cancellations on the calendar. While you're visiting the website, sign up for our e-newsletter (emailed about once per month). Many of our events are made possible by Friends of Leverett Library funding, Leverett Cultural Council grants, and patron donations. Thank you for your support!

We are looking forward to our second Libraries in the Woods community read! Last year ten local libraries collaborated; this year we've grown to over twenty! Join us in reading Braiding Sweetgrass by Robin Wall Kimmerer. We hope to see you at the many programs we're lining up for March, April, and May. Look for the community read calendar of events brochure, coming soon! 

If you haven't been to a public library in a long time, you may be surprised to learn about all of the resources available to you: museum passes, DVDs, audio books, e-books, toys, research databases, and so much more. We are a member of the CWMARS consortium, comprised of over 120 libraries that freely share our circulating items with one another. With a few exceptions, you can borrow from, and return items to, any of the CWMARS libraries! 

See you at the library!

Natane Halasz, Director

Council on Aging

To reserve a seat at the Friday lunch please call Carole King, Meal Site Manager at 347-2694.
Chair Yoga is offered on Wednesdays at 10:00 am Town Hall, $6/class donation suggested.
A Foot Clinic is held on the 2nd Monday and Thursday of the month at Town Hall. A $25 donation is suggested. Call 548-9415 to sign up for Foot Clinic.

Friends of Leverett Library

Winter is upon us!  A great way to spend a cold winter day is to explore local attractions. The Friends purchase passes for free or discounted admission to many of the area’s points of interest. Please review the list of available passes either on the library’s website or on the bulletin board across from the circulation desk.

Thanks to the library’s generous patrons, the annual holiday basket auction was a resounding success once again. 

The Friends are ordering additional comfortable chairs for the community room.

         Planning is underway for the Library Friends’ coffee and doughnut sale at town meeting. The 2020 coffee mug will feature the artwork of Sue Mulholland. Mugs will be available at town meeting for $10 each (price includes free coffee for the morning of town meeting) or at the library. In addition, we will be giving away a number of cookbooks compiled by Friends of the Leverett Library in 2004. Also, “I ❤ Leverett” bumper stickers will be available.

Kathy Weller for the Friends of Leverett Library
Update from the Energy Committee
     Your Energy Committee has been around for many years. When it first became active, members set about implementing the state requirements for each town wishing to achieve status as a Green Community. We earned that distinction and got ourselves a little plaque stating so along with money to support on-going efforts to educate residents about the wise (reduced) use of electricity. The list of our accomplishments back then is documented in town records. It was a good start. 

Many of you will remember committee members walking around the Harvest Festival and other town events handing out flyers suggesting and sometimes exhorting you to shape up your commitment to a livable Planet Earth. You will probably recall our first public display when we temporarily turned the posts and ropes used for publicizing town events on our tiny town green into a clothesline with real clothes and real clothespins and a sign instructing: JUST TRY SUN DRY. This got our efforts a lot of attention: a photo in a local paper and people, to this day, still declaring that they’ve been line-drying their clothes ever since. 

    
So, what is the reason for this re-calling of our history? Do any of you recall the books we handed out in those years? One was blue, called Low Carbon Diet: a 30-day Program to lose 5000 Pounds (for adults/teachers); the other was yellow, called Journey for the Planet: A Kid’s Five Week Adventure to Create an Earth-friendly Life. Printed on the cover was the same message the Energy Committee has been sending out all these years: BE PART OF THE GLOBAL WARMING SOLUTION! We used the funds that came with our Green Community status to purchase the books from Chelsea House Press in Vermont (at a huge discount because one of us knew the editor!).
It turns out we have a few more of these books. The appeal of both books is their clear, sensible, and do-able lists of age-appropriate actions each of us can take to reduce the pounds of carbon—climate-altering greenhouse gases—that are imperiling the survival-as-we-know-it of continued life on this particular planet. By now, we sense that most town residents are aware of this threat and have good intentions about responding to it. The movement to prevent the worst climate consequences does not need every single person to acknowledge this peril—a peril almost universally recognized by climate scientists and others who are working closely with them. So the task is to re-energize the efforts of all of us who intend to become even better citizens of Earth.

    
So, now what?  Now that Leverett has distinguished itself as a town providing a 100 % green energy option to its residents (through contract with Colonial Power Group, indicated by First Point Power appearing in the SUPPLY category of your Eversource bill), we need to set ourselves another ambitious goal. Leverett is the town in Franklin County that uses the most energy per household. Although there are multiple determinants for these figures, this distinction is not one to be proud of. Right now, some Energy Committee members are investigating ideas for energy autonomy in town. Others are thinking about a plan for getting every single household to explicitly join or re-join the effort to reduce the carbon weight our households are responsible for. In the U.S. idling cars consume 3 billion gallons of fuel annually which produces 30 million tons of CO2. Idling more than 10 seconds consumes more fuel and emits more CO2 than turning off your vehicle and restarting.
We regret to learn that several town residents have continued to be confused about our electricity aggregation with Colonial Power. You should have received a second ROBO call with a clear explanation and you will find a similar statement on the town website. We will continue to cheerfully respond to any ongoing questions. However, it must be said that one cause for the confusion is the expanding interest in green energy. We can be glad to learn that interest in green energy inspires other providers to get involved even though the inevitable competition probably generates some of the current confusion.
Portia Williams Weiskel for the Energy Committee (pweiskel@post.harvard.edu; 548-9737)

Notes from the Leverett Municipal Light Plant (LMLP)

https://lmlp.leverettnet.net/> FAQ on website

Reminder:  Do Not Move the ONT  To protect the fiber cable from being broken please arrange to have one of the local electricians move the ONT if needed due to siding, painting, or other work.  The MLP has decided to cover the cost of the two electrician visits needed to remove and replace an ONT if we are notified before the work is begun with enough time to set up an electrician.  To arrange for an electrician, please call the LMLP at 413-548-9699.  

Second Backhaul Route  The independent secondary backhaul route through Shutesbury for all of LeverettNet internet and phone traffic is still being configured and connected.  We expect it to be complete by the end of March 2020.  

When to replace the battery in the UPS?  The indicator lights on the UPS include battery status information.  When the battery is at 45% capacity, the DC status light will begin to flash and the unit will begin to beep four times per minute.  When the battery is depleted, the REPLACE BATTERY light will turn red.  The typical life of the battery used in the UPS is around 4 years.  We recommend replacing the battery before then to ensure reliability.  The subscriber may replace the battery directly or contact an electrician.  Two local electricians are trained by LeverettNet to work on ONT and UPS issues: Ryan Gahagan at Grace Electrical Services [860-805-3683] and Lee Edelberg [413-522-0356].   More information at https://lmlp.leverettnet.net/frequently-asked-questions/
More Information  Please visit the LMLP website for information about LeverettNet and also look in the F.A.Q. section for information about questions people have expressed.  https://lmlp.leverettnet.net.   We also meet one Friday morning a month in an open meeting.  If you would like to talk with us you can attend one of our meetings or call 548-6966 to reach the MLP Manager.  If you have a problem with your internet or phone, please contact Otelco at 866-746-3873.
Municipal Light Plant Members

Tom Powers (Chair), George Drake and Rob Brooks

Margie McGinnis, Manager
Leverett Cultural Council

The Leverett Cultural Council (LCC) was awarded $4,800 by the Massachusetts Cultural Council (MCC) this year. The LCC also used $118.00 in interest and past unused funds. A total of $4,918.00 was awarded, with an additional $200.00 set aside as administrative funds. Twenty-seven applications, requesting $10,785.00, were submitted to the LCC by the deadline date of October 15, 2019.  As a volunteer council, we reviewed and awarded 11 of those applications to local and area individuals and organizations. All of the awards are of benefit to the citizens of Leverett.
Awards included:  Leverett Elementary School “See, Hear, Feel film,” Theater: Global Arts: Cirque, Flip Fabrique, Author visit with Jerry Craft; Leverett Library: In the Woods - Common Read, Drawing Workshop for Kids, Swing and Salsa Lessons; Amherst Survival Center: Tunes @ Noon; Nancy Emond – Leverett Watercolor – Our Town; Happier Valley Comedy – the Book Worm Show; Pioneer Valley Symphony Education Concert; Emma Ayres-Water Project Folk Opera. 
The Cultural Council is looking for volunteers to serve on the Council. Especially folks who may be interested in serving as officers. The Massachusetts Cultural Council restricts active Council members to 6 years. The existing officers plan to stay on as ex-Officio (volunteer non-voting) members. If interested, please contact Mitch Mulholland at 413-548-9161, or by E-Mail: mulhollandmt35cm@gmail.com.
Mitchell and Susan Mulholland, Leverett Cultural Council Co-Chairs 
HISTORICAL COMMISSION

THINKING ABOUT NEXT YEAR’S BUDGET?  CONCERNED ABOUT HOW WE CAN AFFORD TO PRESERVE OUR HISTORIC ASSETS?

The Historical Commission has spent the last year meeting with the Select Board, Planning Board, Revenue Committee, Community Preservation Commission as well as hosting two well-attended “Walk & Talks” which brought together scholars and townspeople to explore Leverett’s rich industrial heritage.  (One of the visiting scholars called the Sawmill River Valley the “Silicon Valley of the 18th century…”). Both were well-attended and we plan to continue in spring 2020.  Roaring Brook and Sawmill River sites were each visited in October/November 2019 by people with discussion of strategies for preserving and/or reusing historical sites afterwards at the library.  This follows our question from the 2017 Historic Assets Survey:  “Can historic structures or sites be more than museums or empty showcases of a bygone era? Can they earn their keep?”  Join the conversation and put in your two-cents when we visit other mills.  We are also using an app to map all the historic industrial sites in preparation for a town-wide archaeological survey.  
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Walking along the mill sites down river from North Leverett sawmill, October 2019 

SAVE-THE-DATE:  LEVERETT’S 250TH – Sunday, MARCH 22, 2020, 3pm, Leverett Library.  Refreshments will be served!
The Commission has been working with interested townspeople to launch a plan for Leverett’s 250th Anniversary.  About 25 people gathered in September 2019 at the library to brainstorm ideas they would like to see included in the celebration.  The next gathering will be Sunday, March 22, 2020, 3pm at the Library Community Room.  Everyone is welcome. A 250th Committee will be launched in the next year to continue planning.  If you would like to join the list serve for the 250th please email <Leverett250@yahoo.com> or join the Facebook Group “Celebrate Leverett’s 250th Anniversary.”  https://www.facebook.com/groups/474330259964618
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****If you have relatives who are veterans buried in Leverett cemeteries please contact the Historical Commission (see above) with “Name”, “Birth-Death Dates”, “Service Branch”, “Rank” and any other relevant information.  We want to make sure that every veteran from the earliest conflicts in Colonial times to the present are listed on the new informational signage being designed for our burial grounds****

NEXT MEETING OF THE HISTORICAL COMMISSION IS MONDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 2020 7PM, TOWN HALL.  All are welcome!

The days are getting longer and the sap will flow -The Historical Commission

Researchers at the University of Massachusetts are looking for breastfeeding moms to participate in a study focused on understanding how eating fruits and vegetables affects breast cancer risk. If you live within 25 miles of Amherst MA, are pregnant or gave birth within the last 5 weeks, and are breastfeeding or plan to breastfeed you may be eligible to participate. For more information, please call (413 545-1037), email (newmomswellness@umass.edu) or visit our study website (https://blogs.umass.edu/newmomswellness/). 

Community Information
Leverett Trails Committee
New decade, new Trails Committee!? Join us at our next meeting on February 24 at 7:30pm at the Town Hall to discuss changes in meeting structure and scheduling, as well as our visions for Leverett's trails moving forward. 
If you would like to receive emails about guided walks, workdays and meetings, or have any questions, contact ltc-info@rattlesnakeguttertrust.org. For trail maps and updated information about trails and workdays, go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org/trails. Please note that the RGT website is undergoing reformatting; we apologize for any trouble accessing the site. There are also trail maps at the Leverett Library. 
LTC is co-sponsored by the Leverett Conservation Commission and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.
Have you had your free home energy audit from Mass Save yet? If not, you should.  MassSave are the people with the free lightbulbs and so much more. You can call MassSave directly at 866.527.7283 or you can contact one of their subcontractors: American Installations (A.I.) at 413.552.0200.
Autumn flowers, mowing, and supporting our native pollinators

By George LoCascio 


Although it is winter, it is always a good time to think about our native pollinators and how we can support them. As you might have heard, some pollinators are in decline. Pollinators are important not only because they help with the agricultural production of fruits and nuts, but also because they are integral to helping wild plants reproduce and maintain abundant plant diversity. This in turn further supports other animals, who rely on native plant species for food and shelter. 


Maintaining fields as meadows full of native wildflowers is one great way to support pollinators. This can be achieved with annual mowing. Annual mowing is important because this disturbance keeps woody plants at bay and keeps the land open for wildflowers to grow. But, next autumn, when our fields are brightly colored with yellows and purples from goldenrod and various other wildflowers, it may be tempting to jump right in and start tidying up. Before you do, stop and wait a second. Goldenrod and these other wildflowers offer the last bit of sustenance in the form of pollen and nectar that our native pollinators need before they bed-down for the winter. It is important to keep this food available so pollinators can build up their fat reserves until they enter their form of hibernation, called diapause. This way they can come out of diapause healthy the following spring.


Waiting to mow until after the first frost, around early November, is one way to be sure our native pollinators have settled down or have migrated to warmer regions. In addition to the timing of mowing, one should also consider the total amount that is mowed. This is because some native pollinators winter-over in the stems of these plants or in the thatch of grass clumps. The stems and grass clumps provide habitat for pollinators to hide from predators and to get out of the cold. Some research recommends only mowing one-third of your land to provide these services. The third that is disturbed helps renew the wildflowers the following year, and ensures that woody plants don’t take over the field. The two-thirds that have been left alone provide enough habitat, plant stems and grass clumps for pollinators to utilize. Furthermore, rotating the patches that get mowed on a three-year cycle helps reduce woody plants and ensures that the same patches don’t get cut year after year. This helps maintain the grass clumps and plant stems for a few seasons. For an example of this, one needs to go no further than East Leverett Meadow, where the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust has adopted adaptive management practices to maximize plant and pollinator diversity. By instituting a mowing regime of “one-third-per-year,” it is possible to maintain a tidy appearance while providing the habitat that is needed to support our precious native pollinators. 

(Article requested for inclusion by Rattlesnake Gutter Trust.)
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__________________________________________________________________________________________
Election Information

	Date
	Event

	Wednesday, February 12, 2020
	Last day to Register to Vote for Presidential Primary 2-4:00 and 7-8:00 PM, Town Hall. (You may register any time prior at Town Hall or online.)

	Monday, Feb. 24- Thursday Feb. 27, 2020
	Early Voting during Town Clerk hours. M-Th 9:30-1:30



	Monday, March 2, 2020 -NOON
	Last day/time to vote by Absentee Ballot

	Tuesday, March 3, 2020
	Presidential Primary Election-Polls open 7 am – 8 pm, Town Hall

	
	

	
	


______________________________________________________________________________________________

APPLICATION: 2020 DOG LICENSE
Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of owner













Phone






Address























Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Send check payable to Town of Leverett, business-size self-addressed stamped envelope, proof of rabies immunization, and proof of spaying to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

Dogs must be licensed on or before April 1st! Thank you.
8

